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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held virtually by Zoom on 12th April 2021

Present: Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, B Fitzsimmons, J Bean, S Smith, A Goodyear, 
V Malone, A Palmer, H Palmer, Clerk M Whiting, CBC Ward Cllr K Collins, 5 members of public
A minute silence was held in memory of HRH Prince Philip.  Caddington Parish Council extend their deepest condolences to Her Majesty The Queen and all members of the Royal Family
Public participation: No matters raised.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

All members in attendance.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell declared an interest in payments for authorisation and item 7 planting display.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 8th March 2021 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
CBC assets team have advised internal meetings regarding Heathfield Centre are being held April and May. Hopeful to share information with the parish council in summer prior to submitting a formal planning pre application.
CBC highways works to Luton Road brick bus shelter should take place within next 6 weeks.

All grant applicants have forwarded proof of expenditure and grant payments are listed for authorisation.

5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 14 offences reported in March. 
Caddington Watch are hoping to increase patrols now Covid restrictions are being lifted.

Councillors aware there has been an increase in crimes in Mancroft Road and Elm Avenue. These should be reflected in the April crime stats.

7:20pm Cllr S Smith arrived at the meeting. Apologised for delay due to technical difficulties.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

Ward Cllr Collins met with Highways officer Alys Bishop to discuss flood alleviation ditch works and maintenance. He is exploring option to take on locally and awaiting figures and details. Financial contributions from Angus Brewer Trust and the parish council, and voluntary groups assistance with ditch clearance, could assist with any problems in the future. These would all be undertaken on a voluntary basis and Central Beds Council will maintain ownership and responsibility.
Heathfield site still exploring option of a Doctor Surgery and provision of a medical centre but do not want to cause further delay to the development. Expectation is and always has been for as large a hall as suitable due to its central location, but it may not be possible to have as many ancillary rooms. CBC have received information from Heathfield Friends on numbers of bookings and users requiring the centre and facilities. Facilities management are preparing a report on costs to re-open the facility now that heating has been fixed. It costs approximately £40,000pa to run the facility and CBC are out of budget due to delays on development. If only re-opening for a short term, they can underwrite operating costs. The new build will be provided under Section 106 funds and CBC hopes to handover ownership locally to manage the site. Cllr Catford understands English Heritage wish existing hall and tower to be retained. Cllr Collins advised this would severally restrain what can be done at the site.

Inspired Villages have broken ground at the Millfield Lane Retirement Village development. Willmott Dixon will be in contact shortly with the parish council regarding input to Social Value projects.
Five Police and Crime Commissioner candidates have now been nominated.
Grants for re-opening High Streets will be available shortly from CBC. Ward Cllr Collins confident Caddington should receive funding as part of this for the Manor Road shops area.

7. PLANTING DISPLAY
It was AGREED Village Garden Services to supply and install 10 x lamp post mounted 7 day watering hanging baskets on the village green and outside shops, including simmer bedding plants, at a total cost of £1562 + VAT. It is hoped this will be part funded by the CBC High Street grant.
8. POND FENCING
Awaiting Rospa annual safety inspection in May to advise on any additional pond fencing requirements.
Clerk to instruct Parish Warden to paint Cllr R Smith memorial bench.

9. BRASS PLAQUES
No reply from phone or email to TT Trophies in Dunstable who usually supply brass plaques. Clerk has therefore ordered plaques for Villager and Organisation of the year online and out for delivery this Wednesday. Cllr Tomlin has offered to polish and lacquer old plaques as very tarnished. Awaiting quality of plaque before ordering larger size for Covid pandemic plaque to be installed inside wooden bush shelter. It was AGREED wording should be ‘Recognition of Outstanding Community Response during 2020 Covid-19 Pandemic in particular Key Workers’
Chairman has presented both Villager and Organisation of the Year with framed certificates.
10. ALLOTMENTS
Allotment secretary has advised NSALG annual membership is due for renewal and payment is listed for authorisation. Plot holders membership fee has been collected and banked with their allotment renewal payment.
Committee are planning to hold small controlled bonfires over weekends, weather permitting.

Ditch clearance and CCTV cameras working well & committee wish to formally thank Parish Council.
Clerk to instruct Parish Warden to check allotment ditch twice annually.
Propose not increasing plot price in line with parish council not increasing precept due to Covid.
Committee hope to hold a spring/summer clear up. Will obtain costs if a skip is required for parish council to discuss.
11. RUSHMORE LEASE RENEWAL
Machins Solicitors draft letter has been forwarded to all Councillors regarding fundamental points that need to be ironed out before responding to the solicitors acting on behalf of the Church. It was AGREED to request solicitor sends on behalf of the parish council and to gain best possible terms on behalf of the parish council.
12. VIRGIN MEDIA UTILITIES ON GREEN
Virgin Media Rights of Access Team Solicitor has forwarded amended map of utilities for approval. Unfortunately the map is still showing an incorrect line and requesting planning team to make amendments. Maps forwarded to all Councillors for information. Clerk will advise and circulate map when amended showing correct layout of equipment.

As agreed at full council meeting on 18th September 2018, compensation amount of £3000 has already been agreed.

Form of Settlement Authority was completed and signed by previous Clerk on 15/01/2019. Clerk has advised of new Unity Bank details for payment. Once map is correct and payment made to the parish council, the matter will be closed. 

13. MAY ANNUAL MEETING DATE

Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government, Robert Jenrick MP, has written to council leaders and NALC (National Assc. of Local Councils) about remote meetings to confirm the government has considered the case for extending legislation very carefully and has concluded that it is not possible to bring forward the emergency legislation on this issue at this time. NALC is hugely disappointed and are supporting the court application by Lawyers in Local Government, the Association of Democratic Officers and Hertfordshire County Council that the authority to meet remotely already exists within the 1972 Act. The court case is expected to be determined by end April.

Currently however, powers to enable Councils to meet remotely will expire on 7th May.
It was AGREED to hold the May Annual meeting remotely via zoom on Wednesday 5th May at 7pm.
14. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC East West Rail (EWR) Consultation open until 9th June – 31/3 fwd email to Cllrs
CBC Local Plan proposed main modifications consultation – 18/3 fwd email to Cllrs
Luton Borough Council Power Court outline proposals, comments deadline 28/4 – 29/3 fwd email to Cllrs

CBC Planning Appeals Team APP/PO240/W/20/3258835, application ref CB/19/04321 Land North of Eversholt Beeches, Watling Street. Appeal will be determined by hearing and will receive date when decided. All forwarded representations already made will be passed to Inspector. Any further representations to be received by 26/4 – 24/3 fwd email to Cllrs.

CBC Proposed temp road closure Collings Wells Close 25th to 27th June – 25/3 fwd email to Cllrs

Beds PCC newsletter April 2021 – 7/4/ fwd email to Cllrs

Rita Timms, Scout Leader – Scouts hope to clean all street signs in Caddington for their Community Service badge.


15. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Staff Costs
	Salaries, PAYE, Pension
	£    4195.80                   

	01/04/2021
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £        1.00 

	01/04/2021
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/04/2021
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/04/2021
	DD
	O2
	PC phones
	 £      59.11 

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance March 2021
	 £     638.62 

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Parish Warden cover (Covid shielding+hols)
	 £    1243.20

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Bidwells LLP
	Rushmore Park rent
	 £     100.00 

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Caddington School PTA
	Grant: outdoor sports equipment
	 £     519.20 

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Caddington Pre-School
	Grant: toddler dress up trolley
	 £     360.00 

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Caddington Recreation Assc
	Grant: gents toilet drain repairs & refurb
	 £  2,500.00 

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	DM Payroll Services
	Payroll  & pension return 2021/22
	 £     240.00 

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Nat.Soc.Allotment & Leis Gardens
	Annual Membership (paid for by plot holders)
	 £     192.00 

	12/04/2021
	Transfer
	Aley Green Cemetery Joint Comm
	Cemetery Precept 2021/22 Caddington
	 £  3,361.00 

	
	 
	 
	Total
	 £12,410.93 


16. PLANNING 

CB/21/01119/FULL 13 Hawthorn Crescent, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EQ
Construction of two no 2 bed detached bungalows and ancillary access road and landscaping

STRONGLY OBJECT on grounds of over development, detrimental impact on surrounding properties environment, inadequate access and insufficient and unusable parking.

The narrow shared driveway is inadequate for use by 4 vehicles and proposed tandem parking plan is unusable and impractical and could cause neighbour disputes and parking on the road. Neighbouring properties will have to endure noise and pollution from shunting cars due to inadequate parking spaces. There appears to be only provision for 1 visitor parking and there is no adequate on road parking available as the property is on a bend. 
It was AGREED Clerk to email Ward Councillors to consider to request calling in application and advise planning that garage has already been demolished and site cleared ready for development.
 
CB/21/00757/FULL 113 Manor Road, Caddington, Luton, LU1 4EF
Removal of existing conservatory, garage and sheds, construction of new single storey rear extension.

No comment


CB/21/00865/FULL Christmas Cottage, Pipers Lane, Aley Green, Luton, LU1 4DS 

Demolition of existing outbuildings and the erection of one new bungalow

No comment
CB/21/01221/FULL Flint Cottage, Millfield Lane, Caddington LU1 4AR

Retrospective replacement of doors and windows

No comment
Lauren Rance, CBC Senior Planning Officer, has requested additional comments on Brick Kiln Farm LDCE application site, in particular buildings used by John Cox for his business between 2002-2012.

It was AGREED to forward statement ‘Buildings to the right, which were known as John Cox prefabrication and had a certificate for part time use. The buildings he used consisted of the main building to the left a white garage type structure, to the right a gap between the main building and two storage structures. In May 2019 John Cox buildings were the only buildings on site apart for derelict pig sties and photos are available if required.’
Public participation

What is happening with flood prevention at allotments, Folly Lane footpath and developnebt back of Scout Hut?
Central Beds Council are responsible for the flood alleviation scheme. Cllr A Palmer advised Planning committee are aware of flooding concerns at the development and will make comment on these under Reserved Matters through CBC planning. Ward Cllr Collins also aware of concerns.
Meeting Closed at 7:58pm
4
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 05/05/2021

